Faculty Senate Meeting

Monday, February 20, 2006

SU 313, 4:00-5:30 PM

APPROVED MARCH 6, 2006

Attending: Lee Ayers-Schlosser, Cody Bustamante, Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Claire Cross, Gudrun Gill, Sandra Holstein, Sarah Ann Hones, Jean Maxwell, Kathleen McNeill, Gregory Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Mark Siders, Matt Stillman, Sarah Swanson, Daniel Wilson, Kemble Yates, Wilkins-O’Riley Zinn

Absent: Jeanne Stallman, Daniel DeNeui, John Richards

Visitors: James Main, Michelle Behr, Laura Young, Laura O’Bryon, Mada Morgan, Earl Potter, Elisabeth Zinser, Dennis Dunleavy, Paul Steinle, Jonathan Eldridge, Laura Jones, Deborah Winter, Doug Gentry, Sebastian Sanzberro, Panos Photinos, Josie Wilson, Jim Rible, Chris Oswald, Chuck Jaeger
I. Matt Stillman moved and Mark Siders seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the February 6 Faculty Senate meeting.  The motion was approved with Sandra Holstein abstaining.

II. Announcements


A. Sandra Holstein announced James McBride’s appearance on campus 
Wednesday at 7:30pm in honor of Black History Month, sponsored by the Black  
Student Union


B. Claire Cross announced that the summer session registration opens on the 
24th. 


C. Sarah Ann Hones announced that preregistration starts this coming Sunday.


D. Kemble Yates reminded everyone that the Campus Climate Assessment 
Survey is still live.  We need more faculty participation, as well as more 
students and staff.


E. Kemble followed up on an e-mail message he sent out on participating in 
admissions calling.  


F. Kemble met with OSPIRG representative Sarah Hale and coordinator 
employee of OSPIRG Melissa Cordner as well as Jessica Kinsey and Tannia 
Shewman from the Bookstore.  They will present a document in two weeks on 
the question of the cost of student books. 

III. Comments from President Zinser

A. President Zinser introduced and welcomed Jonathan Eldridge as our new Vice President for Student Affairs, who began on February 15th.

B. Professor Emeritus Lawson Inada was appointed by Governor Kulongoski as Poet Laureate of Oregon. This is an important honor for Lawson and for the university. It shines a light on the quality and creativity of our faculty.

C. President Zinser thanked Kemble for his series of e-mails supporting initiatives on campus such as Campus Climate and the Admissions recruitment calling.

D. Kemble asked, “At what stage in the process are the policies on sexual harassment and conflict of interest due to consensual relationships?” 


1. They are posted to the University’s Website now


2. President Zinser is writing a letter to let campus know they 

have come to closure and draw attention to their importance.


3. The communication plan will be discussed at the 



Executive Council, and then they will move forward with 


training programs.


4. We expected these policies for all the institutions to be on the 
State Board agenda sometime in the near future. 

IV. Comments from Provost Potter

A. Provost Potter thanked the Task Force on Faculty Roles, Responsibilities, and Rewards members for investing many hours per week in meetings and homework.

B. UPC is poised to receive strategic initiatives. A total of 33 letters of intent have been submitted. Six teams of faculty and administrators will screen proposals, with attention to improving the quality of feedback to the authors. This will happen in March. Topics range from number of academic programs to marketing and facilities and business services – representing a comprehensive set of initiatives.

C. What’s been going on with Organization of Academic Divisions?  


1. The process includes review and recommendations from 
departments and schools, and then recommendations reviewed by 
Faculty Senate, and then they will be sent to the Executive Council.  

2. Accreditation requirements stipulate that every academic program should have a clear sense of its mission and relation to the University’s mission.  Every department and school sharpened its mission through this process.  It might have seemed like a lot of work for two changes, but the work was valuable in self study for reaffirmation of accreditation.  The process was “collaborative and deliberative.”  

3. Not many substantive changes for reorganization were  proposed: History will move from Social Science to Arts and Letters, and Women’s Studies will have a restructured relationship, sharing a connection with both Arts and Letters and Social Science.  There are logistical issues still to be worked out, but early in March a summary document will detail what has been accomplished.  The specific recommendations will come to the Senate.  

D. Our tenth year regular review for reaffirmation of accreditation is coming! The steering committee is already meeting to develop the process, structure and timelines. Departments and programs need clear mission statement, vision, and goals and we’ve already done that initial groundwork.

V. AC Report from the Faculty Senate Vice-Chair Greg Pleva

A. SB 300 and SB 342 discussed

B. Listened to opinion pieces from AP:SOU to the presidential search.  Other issues will come up later in today’s meeting

VI. Student Senate Report – Sarah Swanson

A. ASSOU is working on adding gender identity concerns to the current policy.  The Oregon Students Association delegation returned from Corvallis.  They are working on finding housing for the participants in the OSCERA Oregon Student Equal Rights Alliance Summit that will occur here at SOU

B. They passed the textbook resolution from OSPIRG that we saw at Faculty Senate (with some language changes to reflect less demanding and more inviting)

C. Business senator approved and sworn in

D. Voter registration begins soon.  They hope to register 600 students on campus.

E. The ASSOU Student Senate meeting is tomorrow at 6pm.  They will be discussing energy conservation issues.  



1. They are looking for applicable suggestions on energy 


conservation, such as moving all night classes into the same 

building to save on heat.  



2. Claire Cross reminded Sarah that there are many noncredit 

courses occurring on campus as well in the evenings.

F. Multicultural Week begins tomorrow with a series of events, including Mardi Gras night.

G. Can faculty members provide credit for students attending a disaster relief event over spring break?

H. Ashland Police Chief Mike Bianca has agreed to meet with the student body to discuss the recent death of a student.

I. The Student Fee Committee needs a faculty member and has been having difficulty meeting quorum.  They have a call for more diversity in all committees.

VII. Election Committee report by Cody Bustamante


A. Two weeks ago department chair elections were wrapped up except for one.  

1. Of 23 positions, 10 of them are new chairs.  



2. 8 of the people who will be leaving department chair are not the 


people who were elected in 2003.    


B. Now they turn their attention to staffing the Personnel Committee

VIII. IFS report by Lee Ayers-Schlosser and Daniel Wilson


A. From Lorraine Davis, Vice President for academic Affairs at the University of 
Oregon: We should be able to talk about who we are within the “OUS Portfolio” 


B. From Phil Barnhart (Oregon State Representative) & Floyd Prozanski 
(Oregon State Senator District 4):  We need to stress a single message, 
approach legislators before the legislative session and keep up the K-20 theme.  
For every dollar we spend on education, we spend $15 in social services.



1. Lee stressed we could invite our legislators to campus.  


C. From Jay Kenton (OUS Vice President for Finance and Administration) and 
Ben Rollin (general council): OUS will be conducting criminal background 
checks for new employees who have access to secure information.  Jay talked 
about faculty salaries and what they are doing to attract and hang onto good 
people.


D. The Board shared some measures (“metrics”) of how they are going to 
determine if we are meeting their four goals: 



1. developing an educated citizenry



2. providing opportunities for Oregon



3. developing high-quality programs



4. providing civic and economic benefits


E. Kemble Yates reported that the Association of Oregon Faculties met within 
the last two weeks.  The OUS Board has a faculty representative.  



1. The current rep is stepping down, and now the seat has to rotate 


away from U of O, and it cannot rotate to OSU.  The Governor would like 

to know who the other five schools would support as the next faculty 

member to be appointed.  



2. IFS is working with AOF to put forward names from each of the other 

five campuses.  



3. Kemble was on the list five years ago, and the Board did not choose 

from that list.  Kemble agreed to have his name put forward again.  



4. If you can think of anyone else you would like to nominate, please 

contact them first, and then contact Lee by 2/27.

VIII. Curriculum Committee report


A. Matt Stillman moved and Lee Ayers-Scholsser seconded the motion to 
accept the 2/3 Curriculum Committee package of changes.  



1. Clarification: the vote is on the first two pages.  The rest of the pages 

are not voting issues, just information from Curriculum Committee to 

Senate.  



2. The motion passed.  Kathleen McNeill abstained.


B. Another set of new courses was proposed for discussion by the Curriculum 
Committee (dated 2/17)   



1. Kemble clarified: the math course – it needs to be approved by 


University Studies as general education quantitative reasoning course, 

and also by the Curriculum Committee as a new course


C. Chemistry’s Biomed Proposal (this emphasis would be in addition to the 
regular chemistry core courses)



1. John Whitesitt talked to the chairs of biology and chemistry.



2. Michael Parker stated that his department didn’t get to consider the 

proposal.  12 of the elective credits are biology credits.  Bio is right in the 

middle of a comprehensive staffing and loading plan, figuring out how 

many credits to offer per term, and alternate years, etc.  This plan can 

affect enrollment in upper division classes that are currently on the table. 

Bio needs some time to discuss the impact of this option on their 


department.  



3. Chris Oswald added that there were concerns of individual instructors 

who teach the courses identified.  Not all of them feel that their courses 

are appropriate for the biomed focus.



4. In addition to moving the discussion from the chairs to the department, 

the conversation also needs to move to the Premed Committee: 


chemistry, biology, psychology, physics, health.  



5.  Due to some documents that not everybody received (Dan Rubenson 

asked for the list of specific courses implicated in the new biomed 


proposal), Kemble said we might need to delay this particular piece, we 

might not vote on it in two weeks.


C. Kathy McNeill asked why CHEM 104, 105, 106 are being suspended.  Greg 
Miller answered that CHEM 100 and 101 will still be taught.  104, 105, and 106 
are nursing, and the nursing school has determined that it is no longer required.  
They also took out MTH 111 as a requirement for nursing.  This will affect how 
many sections are offered


D. Panos Photinos noted that more curricular changes are coming after this 
package to be voted on.  

IX. Faculty Roles, Responsibilities, and Rewards Task Force report


A. Kemble thanked the committee for their work on behalf of Senate and the 
university.


B. Kemble stated that the Colloquium adjunct faculty have filed a petition to 
become a bargaining unit.  This could affect the recommendations and 
outcomes (ability to act) of this conversation.  The RRR committee with move 
forward with making their recommendations.


C. Doug Gentry walked through the five points under “our progress to date”  



1. For faculty in the traditional tenure and promotion tracks we favor a 

model that clarifies and expands the definitions of teaching, service, and 

scholarship. 




a. There needs to be more work on clarifying the expectations 


and providing an expansion of definitions.  For example, where 


does advising fit?  It belongs affirmatively in one of those three 


legs of the stool.



2. As we continue our efforts to broaden the definition of research or 

scholarship to reflect discipline appropriate scholarship we are exploring 

multiple models, including Boyer's four elements of scholarship –– 


scholarship of discovery, scholarship of integration, scholarship of 


application, and scholarship of teaching. 



3. We favor a framework that would allow each department, program 

and school to set relative weights for and examples of these items 


related to discipline appropriate activities. Within this framework, 


departments, programs and schools will establish and maintain explicit 

criteria of expectations for promotion and tenure. 



a. Each department has different needs for what represents 



scholarship and teaching excellence.  Each department would 


take the different kinds of faculty roles and for each position, 



enumerate expectations under the three legs of the stool, and 


provide detail within scholarship the expectations.  This would 


allow for flexibility to allow for disciplinary differences.  Provost 


Potter would work with departments and programs so they could 


create their expectations within university parametes




b. Then the departments would send it up the line.  They would go 


through Deans to the Provost to allow for campus-wide 



consistency and baseline standards for the entire campus.  




c. Faculty members would get these clear guidelines, and key 


their activities toward that to earn promotion and tenure.




d. This process would take about a year before the guidelines 


were approved by Earl




e. Earl Potter stated that the bylaws and union agreement 



specified that promotion is assessed by department promotion 


document, and those documents exist outside the bylaws, but 


their parameters are reflected in the bylaws.  RRR committee 


would recommend the KINDS of things departments might specify 


in their document.  



4. We favor clarification of the various roles, responsibilities, and 


rewards of all non-tenure track employees, including opportunities for 

reclassification to regular faculty status, longer term contracts, promotion, 

and possibly even tenure. 



a. “Professional track” members are other instructors who 



are not on a tenure track 




b. Two different kinds: 





i. long-standing, consistent, and substantial contributors to 



our course load





ii. “incidental faculty members” teach here and there, fill in 



occasionally, sometimes teach in Medford. 




c. Also a consideration of how this connects to AP:SOU 



bargaining unit issue.



5. We favor a transparent process of faculty development and support 

that includes clear expectations, opportunities for frequent review, and 

timing that supports faculty development. 




a. Faculty members will know how they are progressing, they will 


not be surprised at key promotion and tenure points.  




b. Become aware of the timing elements of administrators and 


committees.  




c. This framework needs to recruit and retain people who can 


meet the needs of new kinds of students.  


D. Anne Chambers asked, “To what extent are financial considerations playing 
into the discussion?”  



1. Doug Gentry answered that the RRR committee is conscious of those, 

but recommendation of best system comes first, then they deal with the 

financial implications.  



2. Provost Potter corroborated this


E. Kathy McNeill: with the Colloquium category, what will the promotion process 
be?  




1. Doug Gentry said that in addition to promotion, there is also the 


evaluation part.  RRR committee is warming up to the idea that all faculty, 

not only those on tenure track, need to be evaluated regularly to benefit 

students and support faculty growth and development.   


F. Cody Bustamante asked what about faculty who manage facilities?  They 
have a lot of responsibilities in terms of service.  



1. Jim Rible replied that some people have a real administrative burden.  

The RRR committee needs to learn about the scope of that situation.  


G. Jim Rible queried Earl about how beholden are we to OARs in using their 
terms and definitions?  



1. Provost Potter responded that the OARs: if the system understands 

that we are strengthening our faculty, and it is in line with our mission, 

we can get through the legal checkpoints.  The Board wants to allow us 

to achieve our mission, so we would have to go through the alignment 

process.  We want to create an environment that develops and supports 

a faculty that serves our future.  


H. Kathy McNeill observed that small departments might be much more 
challenged to fulfill all the roles and responsibilities of the faculty because there 
are fewer people to share the burden.  



1. Provost Potter said this issue is not within RRR charge.  But 


department size and shape is a separate important issue.  If we go to 

disciplinary-based standards for promotion, department structures could 

be managed under larger umbrella.  Discipline does not have to match 

departments – several disciplines could be housed under one 


department if they each have different promotion documents.  


I. Kemble Yates said that different departments have a range of quality in terms 
of mentoring new faculty.  In particular, new faculty need to understand how 
they can progress.  We have a colleague evaluation process that works well, 
but it would be more useful if it could be required to be done sooner so the 
person could use it to improve.  Your colleague evaluation would have to be at 
least a year old so you could implement the constructive feedback before your 
applied for promotion, Kemble proposed.  


J. Greg Pleva asked if the RRR committee had any discussions of a technology 
component in their faculty expectations?  



1. Chuck Jaeger responded that schools and departments could put that 

expectation into their layer of the cube model of expectations


K. Doug Gentry forecasted that the future work over the next couple months 
would be moving towards the rewards section, since they have been focused 
on roles and responsibilities so far.  They will be offering alternatives to the 
Senate.  They will provide a report by the May 1st meeting and vote on May 14th.  

Adjournment: Michael Parker moved and Zinn seconded the motion to adjourn.

Kemble dispensed with the vote.

Minutes submitted by

Alena Amato Ruggerio

05-06 Faculty Senate Secretary

